
TORAH 

 

RaYBaSH’s Torah Thoughts 

Devarim (Deut.) 32:1-32:52 

Parashah #53 Haazinu “Give Ear” 

By: Rabbi Yehudah ben Shomeyr 

 

 

Summary:  

 

This Torah Portion can be summarized in once sentence. The Torah Portion of 

Haazinu is Moshe’s prophetic song that he composed and taught Israel on the last 

day of his earthly life concerning, and warning Israel of their future rebellion and 

rejection of YHWH’s Torah. 

 

 

Commentary: 

 

32:1-3 Heaven and Earth, the two witnesses to fulfill the mandate of Torah to be 

able to bring a charge against anyone, has been called by Elohim (G-d) Himself as 

a witness to come forward when Israel does break the Covenant of Torah. Heaven 

and Earth are in essence the two witnesses who sign the Kituvah (Marriage) 

document (Torah) to testify to the fact that Israel has accepted YHWH as their 

Husband, and they His bride, and no other god but Him alone. They were 



witnesses to the wedding (Sinai) and it is their responsibility to bring Israel to 

attention when they falter in staying faithful to their Husband (YHWH). They are 

eternal (Book of Revelation: Renewed Heavens and Renewed Earth) witnesses, 

just as Israel is an eternal people, so accountability is always there. 

 

Though Moshe is one small human voice, through this song he composes and 

teaches to Israel, it too (the song) will become one with the witnesses of Nature 

to testify when Israel rebels and breaks the Covenant of Torah. 

 

Not many people remember sermons, or presidential speeches. However, we do 

remember songs.  A song we hear on the radio may take us back to a special time 

and place with a special someone. The song becomes “your” song. We don’t recall 

very well informative commercials, but we do remember those silly little jiggles 

and they get stuck in our head and play like a broken record when we least want 

it to. Children have been able to remember the Gettysburg Address for school by 

putting it to a rap or a song, rather than memorizing it through monotone 

repetition.  It is the same here with the song Moshe composed for Israel. It will 

haunt them like an annoying jiggle when they least expect it, reminding them that 

they have broken Torah and have been unfaithful to their G-d. This song acts as a 

third witness of sorts.  The Torah mandate for witnesses if you remember is two 

OR more.  

 

V.4 YHWH is the solid, unshakable foundation and everything about Him and 

everything He does is just and perfect without sin. I JN. 3:4 tells us that breaking 

the Torah is the very definition of sin. We see not only here with Heaven and 

Earth being called to witness, and also other passages show us the even Elohim 

(G-D) Himself keeps His own Torah! 

 



V.5-6 Though YHWH made provided and protected Israel, Israel will nonetheless 

reject G-d and flirt with other gods. Israel becomes an unfaithful wife. Idolatry is 

Spiritual Adultery.  It’s not a matter of if, but when. 

 

G-d makes it clear that when bad things do come upon Israel that He doesn’t 

bring it upon them, but they bring it upon themselves because of their 

disobedience to the Torah. 

 

V.7-14 Tells us to stay rooted in our heritage as a people and to remember we as 

Jews are a special, set apart unto YHWH. We are to remember how He has been 

faithful to give us The Land, to give us protection, and will continue to do so even 

in humanly impossible and intolerable situations. Just look back on the impossible 

odds of the modern state of Israel. They, being a modest army, just one tiny 

nation the size of New Jersey, taking on and winning against all the surrounding 

countries on more than one occasion. This is nothing short of miraculous. It is in 

fact hard NOT to see the Divine intervention. All this even though the modern 

state of Israel is not a Torah obedient Theocratic government, but a secular 

democracy! 

 

Remember that our heritage is not just metaphorical, or allegorical legends like 

Rome (Romulus and Remus) and such. No, the stories about our people they are 

real, historical events! 

 

It is sad, as we will see in the verses to follow that pagans tend to be more 

dedicated to a history of fairy tale lies that Israel is about rock solid divine truth. 

 



The same is true today. All we have to do is to see how many celebrate Christmas 

and Easter, pagan rooted holidays, as opposed to Saturday Sabbath and the 

Feasts of the L-RD such as Passover, Feast of Tabernacles, Yom Kippur etc. 

 

V.15-30 G-d, as most any parent loves to give good gifts to His children. Doing so 

always brings with it the danger of ingratitude and taking things for granted. This 

breeds rejection and rebellion in the child against the parent. Israel becomes 

unfaithful like a whore, and disobedient as a spoiled child who lacks nothing. Just 

as a parent who really loves their child, they execute tough love and allows the 

child go it alone to see how good they really had it, and to see how much their 

parents really gave them.  This tough love will spark genuine love and gratitude in 

the child once again.  G-d acts the same way toward Israel when she rebels. He 

removes His blessings and His hand and lets the Covenant (the Law) work itself 

out in allowing Israel to reap the curses, the consequences of disobedience.  This 

by the way is what Rav Sha’ul (Apostle Paul) meant in his books by phrases such 

as; “Under the (penalty of the) Law” and “Curse of the Law”.  The Torah is not a 

curse, but disobeying it is. This is G-d’s “tough love”, for as we have said in past 

Torah portions that the curses are blessings in disguise designed to bring us back 

to the Torah, back to Truth, back to G-d. 

 

V.31-34 Even in punishment Israel is protected from total annihilation. The enemy 

is used by G-d as an instrument of punishment for Israel. Now the nation used to 

punish Israel will eventually be punished for harming Israel. Boy, talk about 

“Damned if you do, and Damned if you don’t”! Not really, in fact G-d used and 

uses nations that are unrepentant and ripe for His judgment anyway. 

 

V.35-40 Tells us that YHWH is All Powerful, Supreme, and One. 

 



V.41-43 Only YHWH has the right to judge and dispense justice to His people and 

their enemies. 

 

V.44-47 Moshe encourages the people to know intimately and to do the Torah, 

for it is the essence and meaning of our very lives. The meaning and purpose of 

our lives, the reason we were born, the reason we inhabit this planet is to carry 

out and fulfill G-d’s Torah in the way of Messiah Yeshua, in his Halakah (way of 

living out the commandments of Torah). 

 

V.48-52 YHWH instructs Moshe concerning His impending death, and is permitted 

to see the Land of Promise but not to enter it.  

  

Shabbat Shalom and Shavuah Tov everyone!  

-- Rabbi Yehudah 

 

Torah Thoughts on Youtube: 

http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=EWzEs-Sb9U4  

 

HAFTARAH 

 

RaYBaSH’s Haftarah Hashings 

II Sam. 22:1-51 

Parashah #53 Haazinu “Give Ear” 

http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=EWzEs-Sb9U4


By: Rabbi Yehudah ben Shomeyr 

 

 

Just as the Torah Portion was about Moshe’s song, here we have David’s song.  

 

Not many people remember sermons, or presidential speeches. However, we do 

remember songs.  A song we hear on the radio may take us back to a special time 

and place with a special someone. The song becomes “your” song. We don’t recall 

very well informative commercials, but we do remember those silly little jiggles 

and they get stuck in our head and play like a broken record when we least want 

it to. Children have been able to remember the Gettysburg Address for school by 

putting it to a rap or a song, rather than memorizing it through monotone 

repetition.  It is the same here with the song Moshe composed for Israel. It will 

haunt them like an annoying jiggle when they least expect it, reminding them that 

they have broken Torah and have been unfaithful to their G-d. This song acts as a 

third witness of sorts.  The Torah mandate for witnesses if you remember is two 

OR more. Yet here, this song is like one of a Native American Warrior. The Great 

Spirit gives each Warrior a Medicine song, usually based on a past victory of a 

vision that gives them strength and courage for what ever may lie ahead. In David 

Ha Melek’s case it is in commemoration of a past rescue: 

 

2 Samuel 22:1 And David spake unto the LORD the words of this song in the day that the 
LORD had delivered him out of the hand of all his enemies, and out of the hand of Saul.  

 

 It also tells of the confidence of future salvations: 

 



II Sam. 22:44-51 Thou also hast delivered me from the strivings of my people, thou hast kept 
me to be head of the heathen: a people which I knew not shall serve me. Strangers shall 
submit themselves unto me: as soon as they hear, they shall be obedient unto me. Strangers 
shall fade away, and they shall be afraid out of their close places. The LORD liveth; and 
blessed be my rock; and exalted be the God of the rock of my salvation. It is God that 
avengeth me, and that bringeth down the people under me. And that bringeth me forth from 
mine enemies: thou also hast lifted me up on high above them that rose up against me: thou 
hast delivered me from the violent man. Therefore I will give thanks unto thee, O LORD, 
among the heathen, and I will sing praises unto thy name. He is the tower of salvation for his 
king: and sheweth mercy to his anointed, unto David, and to his seed for evermore. 

 

Many of the Songs we sing, whether hymns or traditional Jewish Nigguim, they 
render praise to YHWH and often are filled with reminders of His faithfulness to 
us in the past and therefore gives us courage to face what may come. 

G-d gave me a medicine song, a warrior’s song I live by and teach to others: 

 

Strong Bow’s Medicine Song 

“The Old Path” 

By Rabbi Yehudah “Strong Bow” ben Shomeyr 

(Jer. 6:16, Ps. 77) 

 

V. 1 Return to the ways 

To the ways of the old path 

 

Young ones return  

To the ways of the old path 

 



Bless all our Elders 

Who lived out the old path 

 

Honor our Elders 

Who lived out the old path 

 

Ch. Return and live 

Then freely give 

 

V.2 Return to the faith 

To the faith of the old path 

 

Young ones return 

To the faith of the old path 

 

Bless all our Elders  

Who lived the out the old path 

 

Honor our Elders  

Who lived out the old path 

 

Ch. Return and live 



Then freely give. 

 

V.3 Listen and forget not 

The words of our Elders 

 

Learn of the wisdom 

Day to day of our Mother 

 

Learn of the breath 

Day to day of our Father 

 

Guard the sacred fire 

Holy fire that’s within us 

 

Ch. Hear and obey 

On the Red Way  

 

V.4 Let us keep alive 

All the ways of the old path 

 

Let us keep alive 

All the faith of the old path 



 

Guard the sacred fire 

Holy fire of the old path 

Let us love Yowah  

And walk out the old path 

 

Ch. Fan the sacred flame 

Honor His Name 

 

Ch.5 Let us give thanks 

In the face of the four winds 

 

Praise to Yowah 

For the plenty that He gives us 

 

Waft up the smoke 

Holy fire to our Yowah 

 

Praise to Yowah 

For the answers that He brings us 

 

Ch. Praise Him today 



By living the way 

If you pray and seek His Face, maybe G-d will give you a warrior song too. 

Shabbat Shalom, 

--Rabbi Yehudah “Strong Bow” 

Haftarah on Youtube: 

http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=MfyMH1KoJN8 

 

BRIT CHADASHA 

 

RaYBaSH’s Brit Chadashah Connections 

Parashah #53 Haazinu “Give Ear” 

Rev.7:9-17, 19:1-10 

By: Rabbi Yehudah ben Shomeyr 

 

Commentary:  

 

We read in the Torah Moshe song that compels Israel to be Faithful to the Torah 

after his death. In our Haftarah we read about King David’s song of victory and 

deliverance from his enemies, and here in the Brit Chadasha we find a future song 

of victory and praise that we will sing to YHWH. We have the lyrics, so let’s brush 

up so we wont have to lip-sync when Messiah returns! 

 

http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=MfyMH1KoJN8


Rev. 7: 9-17 After this I beheld, and, lo, a great multitude, which no man could number, of all 
nations, and kindreds, and people, and tongues, stood before the throne, and before the 
Lamb, clothed with white robes, and palms in their hands; And cried with a loud voice, saying, 
Salvation to our God which sitteth upon the throne, and unto the Lamb. And all the angels 
stood round about the throne, and about the elders and the four beasts, and fell before the 
throne on their faces, and worshipped God, Saying, Amen: Blessing, and glory, and wisdom, 
and thanksgiving, and honour, and power, and might, be unto our God for ever and ever. 
Amen. And one of the elders answered, saying unto me, What are these which are arrayed in 
white robes? and whence came they? And I said unto him, Sir, thou knowest. And he said to 
me, These are they which came out of great tribulation, and have washed their robes, and 
made them white in the blood of the Lamb. Therefore are they before the throne of God, and 
serve him day and night in his temple: and he that sitteth on the throne shall dwell among 
them. They shall hunger no more, neither thirst any more; neither shall the sun light on them, 
nor any heat. For the Lamb which is in the midst of the throne shall feed them, and shall lead 
them unto living fountains of waters: and God shall wipe away all tears from their eyes. 

 

Revelation 19:1-10 And after these things I heard a great voice of much people in heaven, 

saying, Alleluia; Salvation, and glory, and honour, and power, unto the Lord our God: For true 
and righteous are his judgments: for he hath judged the great whore, which did corrupt the 
earth with her fornication, and hath avenged the blood of his servants at her hand. And again 
they said, Alleluia And her smoke rose up for ever and ever. And the four and twenty elders 
and the four beasts fell down and worshipped God that sat on the throne, saying, Amen; 
Alleluia. And a voice came out of the throne, saying, Praise our God, all ye his servants, and 
ye that fear him, both small and great. And I heard as it were the voice of a great multitude, 
and as the voice of many waters, and as the voice of mighty thunderings, saying, Alleluia: for 
the Lord God omnipotent reigneth. Let us be glad and rejoice, and give honour to him: for the 
marriage of the Lamb is come, and his wife hath made herself ready. And to her was granted 
that she should be arrayed in fine linen, clean and white: for the fine linen is the 
righteousness of saints.And he saith unto me, Write, Blessed are they which are called unto 
the marriage supper of the Lamb. And he saith unto me, These are the true sayings of God. 
And I fell at his feet to worship him. And he said unto me, See thou do it not: I am thy 
fellowservant, and of thy brethren that have the testimony of Jesus: worship God: for the 
testimony of Jesus is the spirit of prophecy.  

 

The first song was betrothal (engagement) song “Your Cheat’n Heart”, pleading 

for Israel to stay faithful to her Heavenly Husband. The second was a warrior’s 

song “We are the Champions”, a song of victory and conquer by G-d on Israel’s 



behalf. This is a marriage song, “My Boyfriends Back”, warning Satan and his 

cohorts of the impending doom that will befall them when their Husband returns. 

 

Shabbat Shalom, 

 

--Rabbi Yehudah 

Brit Chadasha on Youtube: 

http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=rsATHwjvRZ4 

 

 

http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=rsATHwjvRZ4

